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1.0 RATIONALE FOR ACCOMMODATION NEED 

Part A: Project Rationale 

This business case outlines the board’s proposal for capital investment at York Memorial Collegiate to 
implement the consolidation of George Harvey Collegiate Institute.  This student accommodation plan is 
contingent upon approval from the Board of Trustees, which is scheduled for June 30, 2021.  The Pupil 
Accommodation Review process has concluded and a final staff report is currently being prepared.  

The capital investments required at York Memorial CI are intended to provide the additional capacity 
necessary to support the consolidation of George Harvey CI.  The majority of the restoration and 
reconstruction of the building will be supported via the settlement that has been reached through the Board’s 
insurance.  The additional pupil places required to support the consolidation are not supported through the 
insurance settlement and must be considered through the Capital Priorities process. 

To support the consolidation of the two schools an additional 385 pupil places are required.   The provision of 
this additional capacity allows an underutilized George Harvey CI to be consolidated with a larger York 
Memorial CI, ultimately establishing a vibrant, composite secondary school of 1,300 pupil places.   

Introduction 

A pupil accommodation review is currently underway to explore options for a long-term accommodation of 
York Memorial CI and George Harvey CI students. The need to conduct the modified pupil accommodation 
review at this time is due to the fire that significantly damaged the York Memorial CI building.  

This review is consistent with the TDSB’s Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy which has 
historically included a study of George Harvey CI and York Memorial CI to address under-utilization and the 
distribution of secondary school sites in the area. 

George Harvey CI is currently 38% utilized and the York Memorial CI site and the George Harvey CI site are in 
close proximity (approximately 700 metres apart). The fire that devastated the York Memorial building at 2690 
Eglinton Avenue West resulted in an urgent need for the review to be completed in order to provide certainty 
for the students, parents and staff of York Memorial CI about the future of their school and to ensure that the 
building does not sit dormant in its current state for a prolonged period of time. 

A request from the TDSB to conduct a modified pupil accommodation review was approved by the Ministry of 
Education in January 2020.  This special permission and exception to the moratorium allows the Board to 
expedite the process and receive a decision on the future of the York Memorial CI site as quickly as possible.  
Another reason for the modified review is that the scope of the review is minimal – it includes only two 
schools, George Harvey CI and York Memorial CI. 

York Memorial CI 

York Memorial CI was built in 1929 in memory of those killed in the First World War as an academic school to 
serve the former City of York. In 1959, an administration centre for the former York Board of Education was 
constructed on the east side of the site and later attached to the York Memorial building through an addition. 



 
 

 
 

In 1967, a community recreation centre was constructed on the west side of the site and attached to the York 
Memorial building.  

The school has consistently maintained an enrolment of 800 to 1,000 students. The building has been well 
utilized.  The capacity of the former York Memorial CI building was 915 pupil places. The school is currently 
accommodated in the former Scarlett Heights building, and is operating at 93% utilization with 770 students.  
The capacity of the former Scarlett Heights building is 828 pupil places. 

York Memorial CI has developed a specialized program called RUSH (Roadmap to University Success with 
Honours), and offers Advanced Placement and Pre-advanced Placement courses, four Specialist High Skills 
Majors: Arts and Culture; Information and Communications Technology; Global Leadership and Citizenship; 
and Health and Wellness.  In the early 2000s, a Developmental Disabilities Program was started in the school. 

In 1985, York Memorial CI was designated a heritage building by the former City of York.  This designation is a 
major factor in the plans to rebuild the school.  There are particular elements of the building that must be 
replaced and/or re-instated as part of the project. 

George Harvey CI 

George Harvey CI was built in 1951 as a vocational school to serve the former City of York. It was located in 
close proximity to York Memorial CI (approximately 700 metres away) to serve the same general area as York 
Memorial CI. The school was assigned an attendance area for its commercial program and an attendance area 
for its technical program. Years later, as enrolment in vocational programming decreased, the school was 
renamed as a collegiate institute and broadened its programming to include academic courses. 

Since the early 2000s, George Harvey CI has been an under-utilized building.   The capacity of the school is 
1,452 pupil places, making it a large plant.  A number of user groups have been accommodated in the surplus 
space: Essential Skills Upgrading (a non-credit program for adults that helps improve reading, writing, and 
math skills, as well as employability and workplace skills); Skylark Youth Services (an Education and 
Community Partnership Program serving young people with socio-emotional challenges); and George Harvey 
Child Care Centre (a licensed child care offering infant, toddler and preschool programs). 

In the early 2000s, small pockets of residential development occurring in areas served by over-utilized 
secondary schools were assigned to George Harvey CI to control enrolment at the crowded schools.  These 
small attendance areas are still in place. 

George Harvey CI’s English as a Second Language Program has grown over the years. Approximately 28% of 
the George Harvey students are currently enrolled in the program. The school has developed a strong 
technology program offering a wide breadth of courses such as communications technology, transportation 
technology, computer engineering, and technological design. It offers five Specialist High Skills Majors: Arts 
and Culture; Health and Wellness; Information and Communications Technology; Global Citizenship and 
Leaderhip and Construction, Engineering and Automotive. 

Fire at the York Memorial CI Site 

On May 6 and 7, 2019, the York Memorial CI building was significantly damaged by fire. The devastation 
rendered the building unusable and forced the relocation of the York Memorial students and staff.  



 
 

 
 

By May 13, 2019, the York Memorial CI students and staff were relocated to the nearby George Harvey CI 
building for the remainder of the 2018-19 school year.  

On May 22, 2019, the Board of Trustees approved that the Director consult with students, parents, and staff of 
York Memorial CI about plans for the location of the school for the 2019-20 school year.  On June 19, 2019, 
following consultation with students, parents and staff of George Harvey CI and York Memorial CI, the Board 
of Trustees approved the relocation of York Memorial CI to the vacant Scarlett Heights Entrepreneurial 
Academy building located at 15 Trehorne Drive for September 2019 until a long-term solution has been 
established for the school.  This is the current location of the school until a decision is made through the pupil 
accommodation review about options for September 2022. 

Since the fire, the York Memorial CI building underwent an assessment to determine the extent of the damage 
as well as significant remediation to make the site safe.  The damage has been extensive. The auditorium and 
front section of the building are a total loss and will need to be rebuilt. As required by the City of Toronto, the 
heritage features of the building are being preserved. The upper floor has been carefully disassembled and 
stored offsite for later use in a rebuild. A temporary roof has been installed to keep the elements out of the 
remaining structure. Once the building is structurally safe, work will stop until a decision is made on the future 
of the site. 

Current Status of the Schools 

In 2018-19, the enrolment at York Memorial CI was 886 students, a 97% utilization rate. After the fire, York 
Memorial CI’s enrolment for 2019-20 declined to 805 students. Due to the capacity of the Scarlett Heights 
building being smaller (828pp) than the capacity of the former York Memorial CI building, the utilization rate 
remained the same, 97%. York Memorial CI’s enrolment for 2020-21 is 770 students, a 93% utilization rate.  

With York Memorial CI being accommodated outside of its attendance area at the Scarlett Heights site, the 
commuting time and distance for in-area students has increased and is most likely a contributing factor to the 
decline in the school’s enrolment. TTC tickets are being provided to in-area students who meet distance or 
hardship criteria.  The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic has also had an impact on elementary and secondary 
enrolment right across the system. 

Prior to the relocation of York Memorial CI, the Scarlett Heights building was unoccupied – it closed as an 
operating secondary school in June 2018 with the local area being assigned to Kipling CI. 

In 2018-19, the enrolment at George Harvey CI was 521 students, a 36% utilization rate. After the fire, George 
Harvey CI’s enrolment for 2019-20 increased slightly to 539 students, a 37% utilization rate. Some of the 
increase was due to York Memorial students leaving York Memorial CI to attend a school closer to where they 
live. The current enrolment of George Harvey CI is 545 students, resulting in a utilization rate of 38%. 

What will change? 

The consolidation of George Harvey CI and York Memorial CI will result in a composite secondary school of 
1,300 pupil places that supports a wide range of program opportunities for students.  Currently, George 
Harvey CI has a very small enrolment of less than 600 students, which impacts a school’s ability to offer the 
same range of courses than a larger secondary school of 1,000+ students.    



 
 

 
 

The Boards’ vision for secondary schools right across the City is to establish strong neighbourhood secondary 
schools that are able to provide students with the programs and courses they desire as close to home as 
possible.    Neighbourhood secondary schools are intended to be destinations that serve all students in all 
pathways.  This means that they should be of a sufficient size to generate the teaching staff necessary to 
deliver the courses and programs students’ desire.   

The reality for students in many of our small secondary schools is that the breadth of courses and programs 
available for students in larger schools is not available to them.  This creates an inequity across the system as a 
result of the enrolment imbalances we currently face.  Although smaller schools can offer courses in most 
subject areas, the range of course offering is much more restricted.  For example, large secondary schools are 
able to offer multiple course offerings in each subject area, allowing for greater specialization and for 
increased engagement with the course material.  Smaller schools may only be able to offer a limited selection 
of courses within each subject area.  Similarly, smaller schools, given reduced staff and student numbers, will 
generate fewer sections of each course, resulting in greater likelihood of scheduling conflicts.   

Reduction in Capacity and Better Utilization of Space 

The current capacity of the George Harvey CI building is 1,452 pupil places.  The former capacity of the York 
Memorial CI building was 915 pupil places for a total of 2,367 pupil places across both sites.  The current 
number of students enrolled in both school is 1,313; this results in an overall utilization rate of 55%. 

The consolidation of the two schools into a new 1,300pp building allows the existing George Harvey CI building 
to be closed.  The additional 385 pupil places required at York Memorial CI to support the consolidation allows 
1,452 pupil places to be closed, resulting in a net reduction of 1,067 pupil places.   

Projections suggest a combined enrolment of 1,257 students upon the opening of the new school in 2026.  
The resulting utilization rate of the building would be 97%, a much more efficient use of space.  If the 
consolidation was not supported and the sites continued to operate in situ, the resulting utilization rate would 
be only 53% with 465 students at George Harvey CI and 792 students at York Memorial CI. 

Pupil Accommodation Review and Options Explored 

As per Ministry direction, the modified Pupil Accommodation Review only includes two secondary schools to 
simplify the process and streamline the options considered.  The Pupil Accommodation Review has been 
included within the Board’s Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy for a number of years, but the 
fire in 2019 immediately resulted in this process becoming urgent. 

There are a number of issues to be addressed through the Pupil Accommodation Review, many of which have 
existed for a number of years.  These issues include: 

 Declining enrolment – both York Memorial CI and George Harvey CI have declined in enrolment from 
2010. George Harvey CI has a small enrolment of less than 600 students, well below the preferred 
school size of 1,000 students, as identified in the Guiding Principles that inform the Long-Term Program 
and Accommodation Strategy 
 

 Geographic redundancy – The York Memorial CI and George Harvey CI sites are located close together 
(~700m) within the same attendance area 
 



 
 

 
 

 Attendance area anomalies – George Harvey CI does not have a local secondary attendance area. Four 
small, disconnected pockets of residential addresses have been assigned to George Harvey CI 
 

 Future of the York Memorial site and how to use the proceeds from the insurance claim – The York 
Memorial site at 2690 Eglinton Avenue West has been fenced off and made safe, but is in a holding 
state awaiting a decision on its future. The site cannot remain in its current condition indefinitely. The 
TDSB will gain insurance funds that can be used to provide local accommodation for the affected 
students. 

Options Being Considered Through the Pupil Accommodation Review 

There are four scenarios being shared with the community for consideration and feedback.  The consolidation 
of the two schools is proposed in all scenarios except for scenario 1, which essentially reflects the status quo 
with York Memorial CI being rebuilt to its capacity before the fire occurred.  Scenario 4 is different in that it 
proposes that the schools be consolidated, but that both buildings remain open and that they function as a 
‘campus’, whereby courses would be delivered across the two sites and students would be required to move 
back and forth as required. 

The variation in the scenarios really focuses on the interim period between 2022 and the opening date of the 
rebuilt York Memorial CI, which is anticipated to be 2026.  The interim holding period does not influence the 
future consolidation.  

The four scenarios are outlined below and supported by a brief list of pros and cons associated with each one. 

Scenario 1 – Status Quo:  York Memorial CI and George Harvey CI remain open as separate schools. York 
Memorial CI moves into a new building on the York Memorial CI site at 2690 Eglinton Avenue West when the 
new building opens (expected to be in 2026). There are no changes to the attendance areas for the two 
schools. 

 

Scenario 2 – York Memorial CI and George Harvey CI consolidate in 2022:  York Memorial CI and George 
Harvey CI consolidate in the existing George Harvey CI building in 2022. Afterwards, both schools move into a 
new building on the York Memorial CI site at 2690 Eglinton Avenue West when the new building opens 



 
 

 
 

(expected to be in 2026). All attendance areas for George Harvey CI and York Memorial CI are assigned to the 
new consolidated school. 

 

Scenario 3 – York Memorial CI and George Harvey CI consolidate in 2026:  York Memorial CI and George 
Harvey CI remain open as separate schools in their current locations until a new building opens on the York 
Memorial CI site at 2690 Eglinton Avenue West. The two schools consolidate and move into the new building 
(expected to be in 2026). Similar to Scenario 2, all attendance areas for George Harvey CI and York Memorial 
CI are assigned to the new consolidated school. 

 

Scenario 4 – York Memorial CI and George Harvey CI consolidate as a campus in 2026:  York Memorial CI and 
George Harvey CI remain open in their current locations until a new, smaller building opens on the York 
Memorial CI site at 2690 Eglinton Avenue West. The two schools consolidate into a single entity but operate 
across the two sites and buildings (expected to be in 2026). Similar to Scenario 2 and 3, all attendance areas 
for George Harvey CI and York Memorial CI are assigned to the new consolidated school. 



 
 

 
 

 

Facility Condition  

Across the two buildings there is a total of $49.8M in 5-year renewal backlog.   George Harvey CI currently has 
a renewal backlog of $17.2M and an FCI of 37%.  The renewal backlog over the next 5 years is anticipated to 
grow quite significantly, reaching $32.6M and an FCI of 70%.  Of the $32.6M in renewal backlog there is over 
$26M that has been classified as high and urgent. 

The renewal backlog at York Memorial CI cannot be quantified due to the extent of the fire damage.   Prior to 
the fire, the renewal backlog was $8.4M, growing to $17.2M over the next 5 years.  The FCI factors were 30% 
and 62%, respectively.  The renewal backlog at the site has been compounded as a result of the fire.  However, 
the building will be rebuilt and the renewal issues will be addressed through that process, which will be 
funded through the third party insurance settlement. 

The consolidation of George Harvey CI into a rebuilt York Memorial CI has the potential to eliminate nearly 
$50M in 5-year renewal needs from the system.  This alone supports the investment necessary to increase the 
size of the York Memorial CI building to 1,300 pupil places. 

Operating Costs at George Harvey CI 

Operating costs for facility operations and maintenance at George Harvey CI are far higher than other 
secondary schools across the City with similar characteristics.  In addition to the renewal backlog that would 
be eliminated, the closure of this school is also expected to result in significant operating savings. 

The scale of operating costs for secondary schools is highest for those with small enrolments, then declines 
steadily as the population of the school increases.  Using the most recent dataset available, 2019-20, an 
analysis demonstrates that schools with an enrolment of up to 600 students, the category in which George 
Harvey CI sits, had an average operating cost per pupil (not including administration) of $1,531.   George 
Harvey CI had an operating cost that was far higher at $2,055 per pupil, which is 34% higher than the average. 



 
 

 
 

Average facilities operating cost per pupil – based on enrolment 

Average facilities operating cost per pupil – based on utilization rate 

The consolidation of the two schools into a single 
1,300pp secondary school will not only resolve the 
large expenditures annually, it is a much better 
match with the funding grants provided to the 
Board for school operations. 

The historical operating costs for York Memorial 
CI generally aligned with the average for a 
secondary school of that size.   

A similar trend emerges when analyzing the 
average facilities operating cost for underutilized 
schools versus those operating at higher 
utilization rates.  Secondary schools that were 
50% utilized or lower in 2019-20 had an average 
operating cost per pupil that was double that of 
schools operating at >80% utilization.  George 
Harvey CI  was operating at 37% utilization during 
the 2019-20 school year, placing it within the 
group operating at >50% utilization.  The average 
facility operating cost per pupil at George Harvey 
CI aligned nearly exactly with the average for all 
schools in that category.   

Conversely, schools operating at 80% utilization or 
greater had a much more efficient and cost-
effective operation due to the economies of scale 
achieved from a larger enrolment within the 
building.  The consolidated school of 1,300 pupil 
places is projected to be 90% utilized or greater 
over the long term, which amounts to a highly 
efficient scenario compared to the current 
situation. 

 

Impacts of Not Proceeding with This Project 

Impact on Student Program 

Not proceeding with this project means that the status quo will continue.  George Harvey CI will continue to 
operate within their existing building with a low enrolment and a low utilization rate.  A low enrolment means 
that the critical mass of students doesn’t exist that is necessary to generate the teachers required to deliver a 
robust program with the course opportunities that are available to students in larger schools.  This is the 
inequity that is to be addressed system-wide through the Secondary Program Review. 



 
 

 
 

The new consolidated school can continue to accommodate the Developmental Disabilities Program, the 
English as a Second Language Program, the Specialist High Skills Majors, and the specialized programs (RUSH, 
Advanced Placement). 

Impact on Space Utilization 

George Harvey CI would continue to operate at a low utilization rate over the long term.   The facility has a 
large capacity of 1,452 pupil places and a current enrolment of 545 students, resulting in a utilization rate of 
38%.  Over the long term enrolment is projected to decline, resulting in lower and lower utilization rates and 
an even more inefficient use of space.     

Further, there will continue to be two secondary schools operating within very close proximity to one another, 
and within the same attendance area (York Memorial CI).  This geographic redundancy would not be 
addressed if the project is not supported.  This is a clear opportunity to establish a single secondary school 
presence to serve this community over the long term.   

Impact on Renewal Backlog 

Supporting this project presents an opportunity to address and potentially eliminate up to $50M in 5-year 
renewal needs across the two buildings.  The 5-year renewal backlog at George Harvey CI is projected to climb 
to over $32.6M, of which $26M is classified as high and urgent.  The consolidation into a single 1,300pp 
secondary school means that the George Harvey CI building can be reviewed for potential surplus declaration.  
The process that will be engaged to review the site will be described within this business case. 

Impacts on Operating Costs 

As described in this business case there is a significant inefficiency associated with operating small and 
underutilized secondary schools.  There are major efficiencies to be realized by consolidating the schools into 
a single 1,300pp building – this results in a significantly higher enrolment and utilization rate.  

Part B: Alternative Accommodation Strategies 

York Memorial CI will be rebuilt using the funds received through the insurance settlement.  The purpose of 
this business case is to request the additional funds required to expand the building to support the 
consolidation of George Harvey CI, which is the purpose of the Pupil Accommodation Review.  There are no 
reasonable alternatives to be explored at this time. 

The alternative, as described in this business case, is to continue with the status quo – operating two separate 
secondary schools within the same community, 700m from each other.  One of those secondary schools, 
George Harvey CI, would continue to be under enrolled and underutilized over the long term.  This, as has 
been demonstrated, is an inefficient use of space that could be addressed if this consolidation was supported. 

The approach to the Pupil Accommodation Review, as agreed to with Ministry staff and supported by the 
Minister of Education, was to explore accommodation options only for York Memorial CI and George Harvey 
CI.  There are no other schools included in the review, and therefore no options beyond the two schools have 
been considered.   

As will be described, other TDSB secondary schools farther afield are not suitable for accommodating 
students.  York Memorial CI will not be closed and the boundary will not be amalgamated with the adjacent 



 
 

 
 

schools.  George Harvey CI does not have an attendance area to be dissolved and assigned to adjacent schools.  
The proposed solution would see the local students amalgamated with York Memorial CI into a larger building 
to support the community. 

2.0   SCHOOL ENROLMENT AND CAPACITY OVERVIEW 

The new consolidated 1,300 pupil place secondary school provides an opportunity to consolidate the 
enrolment of York Memorial CI and George Harvey CI to create a vibrant population of over 1,200 students.  
The new building will be well utilized and a much more efficient use of space than the current situation at both 
schools. 
 
The graphs below illustrate the current situation at both schools.  York Memorial CI will be rebuilt through the 
insurance settlement, which is reflected in the graph below.  The capacity reflected under the status quo 
reflects the capacity of the school prior to the fire (915pp), the holding situation at the Scarlett Heights 
building (828pp) and the theoretical rebuild to the pre-fire capacity (915pp).  Under the status quo scenario 
York Memorial CI is well utilized into the future, operating at 90% in 2026 with 827 students and 89% in 2030 
with 810 students.  Although the utilization rate of the school is acceptable, the enrolment is well below the 
target of 1,000 students that is required to deliver a depth of programming for students. 
 

 
George Harvey CI is in a different situation than York Memorial CI: the school is heavily underutilized.  Under 
the status quo, which reflects no consolidation, the school is not expected to be operating higher than 40% 
utilization over the long term.  The graph below illustrates the projection for George Harvey CI if the status 
quo is to continue, which is a highly inefficient use of space.  The situation is far less ideal given that George 
Harvey CI is located only 700m from York Memorial CI. 
 



 
 

 
 

 
George Harvey CI is currently operating at 38% utilization with 545 students.  The capacity of the school is 
1,452 pupil places.  By 2026, enrolment is projected to have declined to 455 students, resulting in a utilization 
rate of only 31%.  The situation becomes even more severe by 2030, with the school operating at 28% 
utilization and only 412 students.   
 
Conversely, the consolidated 1,300pp school provides the opportunity to bring the two student populations 
together to improve not only the experience for students but also the use of space.  The total existing capacity 
across the two buildings is 2,367 pupil places – this could be reduced by over 1,000 pupil places if the replaced 
York Memorial CI is expanded and George Harvey CI is closed.  This will dramatically improve the utilization 
rate.  This consolidated scenario is illustrated in the graph below.  The new consolidated school is expected to 
open in 2026.  The bars on the graph prior to that date (in white) simply represent the combined population of 
the two schools over time. 
 
In 2026 the newly consolidated 1,300pp school is projected to be 99% utilized with 1,282 students.  This 
exceeds the target enrolment of 1,000 students and ensures that the teaching staff required to deliver depth 
of programming to all students in all pathways will be available.  Enrolment is projected to remain relatively 
stable over the next few years, hovering between 94% and 98% utilization.   
 
 



 
 

 
 

 
 
The investment required through the Capital Priorities process is minimal relative to the benefits of the 
solution.  The majority of the rebuild will be addressed through the insurance settlement.   The contribution 
required to support the consolidated school is only an additional 385 pupil places.  This investment would 
allow for a significant improvement to the student experience, use of space, operating costs as well as the 
renewal backlog in the system. 
 
The following table identifies the other TDSB secondary schools within the vicinity of York Memorial CI.  The 
schools have attendance areas that are contiguous with that of York Memorial CI. 
 
This section of the business case needs to be prefaced with a note about the Secondary Program Review, and 
to contextualize the solution being presented within this business case.  The consolidation of George Harvey CI 
and York Memorial CI is a step toward achieving the vision of the Secondary Program Review; specifically to 
have a single composite secondary school with a large enrolment that is able to deliver a wide range of 
academic and high-skills programs to students in all pathways.  The consolidation also addresses an anomaly 
whereby there are two secondary schools within such close proximity to one another – George Harvey CI is 
situated within the attendance area of York Memorial CI.  There are many merits to this proposed consolation, 
all of which have been touched upon within this business case. 
 
The Pupil Accommodation Review was focussed only on these two schools to allow for a simplified process 
that followed the Ministry’s modified Pupil Accommodation Review parameters.  Early discussions with 
Ministry staff suggested that a larger review involving more schools could be complex, overly contentious and 
not allow a decision to be reached in a timely manner.  Given the urgency associated with the York Memorial 
CI site, it was agreed that only the two schools should be included in the review – this was the approval 
granted by the Minister of Education.   
 



 
 

 
 

There are no reasonable or appropriate alternate solutions that lie beyond the boundaries of York Memorial CI 
/ George Harvey CI.  Adjacent secondary schools are subject to future study through the Secondary Program 
Review, which was approved by Trustees in November 2020.   
 
The Secondary Program Review is a system-wide review of every secondary school with the goal of addressing 
the many issues, gaps and needs that continue to challenge our schools and our students.  The goal of the 
Secondary Program Review is fewer but stronger schools that offer a diverse range of programs that meet the 
needs of students in all pathways.  The reality is that many of our secondary schools have declined in 
enrolment – due to factors within and beyond our control – and this has created an inequitable landscape that 
benefits some and not others.   
 
There are underutilized secondary schools in the area and identified in the table below.  This does not change 
the fact that the proposed consolidation aligns with the vision of the Secondary Program Review.   
 
In November 2020 the Board of Trustees approved the Final Report of the Secondary Program Review.  In this 
report there were two recommendations approved.  The first was to develop a long-term strategy for the 
Secondary Program Review that incorporates the preliminary concepts and studies identified in consultation 
with Trustees and senior staff through a series of workshops held through late 2019 and into early 2020.  
These preliminary concepts identify targeted capacity reductions through future school consolidations 
throughout the entire City.  The second recommendation is to prioritize small neighbourhood secondary 
schools in the first phase of the review.  Small collegiates will be included within a series of Pupil 
Accommodation Reviews to begin as soon as the provincial moratorium is lifted.  These future reviews may 
result in further decreases to school capacity and the redistribution of students, programs and/or attendance 
areas. 

 

School Name 
Current 

Utilization 

Distance to 
Nearest 
School 

School Summary 

York Memorial CI 93% 700m 
(George 
Harvey CI) 

York Memorial CI was built in 1929 as an academic school to serve the former 
City of York.  The former township of York constructed the school as a memorial 
to commemorate the youth of the township who died in World War 1.  In 1985 
York Memorial CI was designated as a heritage building.  The York Memorial CI 
site is located at the northwest corner of Keele Street and Eglinton Avenue 
West. 
 
York Memorial CI is currently accommodated in the former Scarlett Heights 
building located at 15 Trehorne Drive in central Etobicoke.  The school was 
relocated to that site in September 2019 after spending the remainder of the 
2018-19 school year in the George Harvey CI building. 
 
The school has historically been very well utilized, fluctuating between 97% and 
120% over the past decade.  Enrolment has declined since the fire, which can be 
attributed to the relocation of the school to a site over 5km away and the 
associated challenges of transportation, as well as the COVID-19 pandemic.  
The current enrolment of the school is 770 students at the Scarlett Heights 
building, which has a capacity of 828 pupil places (93% utilization) 
 
Over the long term, enrolment at York Memorial CI is expected to increase over 



 
 

 
 

the short term to 814 students by 2025, resulting in a utilization rate of 98%.  
Enrolment at the school is projected to remain stable over the long term. The 
site is 7.61 acres and is shared with a TDSB administration centre (2 Trethewey 
Drive) and a City of Toronto community centre (Centennial Recreation Centre 
West). 

George Harvey CI 38% 700m (York 
Memorial CI) 

George Harvey CI is a former vocational school constructed in 1951 to serve the 
former City of York.  As the demand for vocational programming decreased, the 
school was renamed as a collegiate institute and broadened its programming to 
include academic courses.  
 
In the early 2000’s, small pockets of residential development occurring in the 
areas served by adjacent over-utilized secondary schools were assigned to 
George Harvey CI to mitigate further growth at those over-utilised schools. 
 
The building has a large capacity of 1,452 pupil places and has historically been 
underutilized.  In 2020-21, the school’s enrolment was 545 students, resulting in 
a utilization rate of 38%.  Enrolment is expected to continue to decline over the 
long term, falling below 500 students in 2025 (33% utilization). 
 
George Harvey CI has grown significant English as a Second Language Program. 
In 2019-20, approximately 28% of the George Harvey students are enrolled in 
the program. The school has developed a strong technology program offering a 
wide breadth of courses, such as communications technology, transportation 
technology, computer engineering, and technological design. It offers five 
Specialist High Skills Majors: Arts and Culture; Health and Wellness; 
Information and Communications Technology; Global Citizenship and Leaderhip 
and Construction, Engineering and Automotive. 

Oakwood CI 35% 5km (York 
Memorial CI) 
 

Oakwood CI is a secondary school situated at the southeast corner of Oakwood 
Avenue and St. Clair Avenue West.  The school offers a regular program, 
Extended French program, new French Immersion program and an intensive 
Special Education program for students with exceptional needs. 
 
The school’s enrolment has declined over the past decade and is now a very 
small secondary school of 330 students.  The building’s capacity is 933 pupil 
places, resulting in a current utilization rate of only 35%.   
 
Projections suggest that enrolment could increase over the long term due to the 
new French Immersion pathway that was introduced into the school in 
September 2020.  There are many elementary French Immersion programs in 
the immediate area that require a secondary pathway for Grade 9.  Other 
secondary schools with French Immersion programs like Humberside CI and 
Harbord CI are crowded and cannot accommodate additional students. 
 
The school’s enrolment is projected to increase to 850 students by 2025, 
resulting in a utilization rate of 95%.  Oakwood CI is a small secondary school 
and will be reviewed as part of the first phase of the Secondary Program 
Review, which will begin as soon as the provincial moratorium on Pupil 
Accommodation Reviews is lifted. 

Weston CI 83% 4km (York 
Memorial CI) 

Weston CI is located northwest of the former York Memorial CI site at Keele St. 
and Eglinton Ave. W.    The school is located north of Lawrence Ave. W and west 
of Jane St. 
 
Weston CI is currently 83% utilized with 1,070 students.  The capacity of the 
building is 1,287 pupil places.  In addition to the regular program the school 



 
 

 
 

offers the International Baccalaureate program, which had an enrolment of 176 
students in 2020-21.  There are also intensive Special Education programs at 
the school for students with exceptional needs. 
Projection suggest that enrolment at Weston CI will remain stable over the long 
term, increasing slightly to 2025 with 1,110 students, resulting in a utilization 
rate of 85%. 

Forest Hill CI 106% 4.6km (York 
Memorial CI) 

Forest Hill CI is a secondary school situated at Bathurst St. and Eglinton Ave. W 
that has historically been very well utilized.  The school’s current enrolment is 
852 students.  The building is quite small with a capacity of only 801 pupil 
places, resulting in a utilization rate of 106%. 
 
Over the long-term enrolment is projected to remain stable.  By 2025 the 
school’s enrolment is projected to be 865 students (108% utilization). 

Humberside CI 125% 5km (York 
Memorial CI) 

Humberside CI is situated within the High Park neighbourhood, located north of 
Bloor St. and west of Keele St.  The school is very well utilized at 125% in the 
current school year with 1,291 students enrolled.  The capacity of the building is 
1,032 pupil places. The school offers a regular track, French Immersion and 
Extended French programs. 
 
Projections suggest that enrolment at the school will grow over the long term 
to 1,556 students by 2025, resulting in a utilization rate of 151%.  The growth is 
due to increases in the regular track that are driven by a significant amount of 
residential development in the area. 
 
Through the Secondary Program Review the projected over-utilization at the 
school will be explored through future study.  Humberside CI will be included in 
future Pupil Accommodation Reviews to address small collegiates as part of 
Phase 1, to begin as soon as the provincial moratorium is lifted. 

John Polanyi CI 63% 5.5km (York 
Memorial CI) 

John Polanyi CI is situated on Lawrence Ave. W, just east of Bathurst St., west of 
The Allen Expressway.  The school’s enrolment has declined over the past few 
years and currently sits at 649 students.  The capacity of the building is 1,032 
pupil places.  In 2017 the school’s enrolment was 929 students, resulting in a 
utilization rate of 90%.  In addition to the regular track the school offers a 
specialized program focuses in Math, Science and Technology and a large Adult 
ESL program. 
 
Projections suggest that over the long term the school’s enrolment will remain 
relatively stable, increasing to over 700 students in 2029, resulting in a 
utilization rate of 68%.   
 
A significant factor in the long term that will certainly impact John Polanyi CI is 
the revitalization of the Lawrence Heights community.  This significant 
initiative, led by the Toronto Community Housing Corporation and City of 
Toronto, is currently underway (Phase 1).  Once fully built out the project will 
introduce 4,900 new market dwellings to the area, and have reconstructed over 
1,200 assisted housing units.  The redevelopment initiative will continue over 
the next 15 years, concluding in 2037. 
 
This will significantly change the urban landscape and demographics of the 
area over the long term.  The fully revitalization has not been reflected in the 
enrolment projection for John Polanyi CI (outside of the time frame presented).  
It is anticipated that enrolment will increase over the long term as new 
dwellings are constructed and occupied in the area. 



 
 

 
 

3.0  PROPOSED SCOPE OF WORK 

Part A: School Project Scope  

The current project at York Memorial CI is directly as a result of a catastrophic fire and is currently being 
carried out under the auspices of the TDSB Insurer.  

The purpose of this business case is to request the additional pupil places that are required to support the 
implementation of the consolidation of George Harvey CI, subject to Board approval in June 2021. Due to the 
emergency nature of this project, there is already active construction on this site - the initial focus of work has 
been to stabilize the building condition and prepare for reconstruction. 

The reconstruction of York Memorial CI is an opportunity to explore consolidating two secondary schools into 
one – creating a single 1,300 pupil place school.  In this scenario, the students and programs at George Harvey 
CI would join York Memorial CI. 

Initial studies have confirmed the feasibility of accommodating both secondary school programs on this site. 
However, due to the site and funding constraints, efforts have been made to accommodate the program 
within the existing building footprint and within the overall building volume. This will maximize the benefit of 
the reconstruction funded by the insurer. 
 
Working within the existing footprint also eliminates the need for Site Plan Approval and the associated 
schedule delays experienced on other projects by TDSB. This is a 3-storey building.  It is the intent of TDSB to 
reconstruct the central portion of the building lost in the fire to accommodate the additional 400 pupil places 
that are required to support the consolidation.  
 
The image below shows the original configuration of York Memorial. It should be noted that the site of active 
construction is bounded on either side by other facilities: the 2 Trethewey TDSB Administrative Centre to the 
east and a City of Toronto Community Centre to the west. The entire property is owned by TDSB.  



 
 

 
 

 
The Administrative Centre is currently in operation and the Community Centre is being prepared for use. The 
area inside the red line has been largely destroyed by the fire. The areas in yellow also have fire or smoke 
damage, but do not require reconstruction. It should be noted that the fire & related damage has affected all 
areas of the pre-existing school. 
 

PROJECT PHASING & MAJOR COMPONENTS - a high-level overview of the reconstruction and the key stages 
of the project: 

o PHASE 1- the immediate clean-up, removal of debris, stabilization of structure and removal 
(preservation) of Heritage material critical to reconstruction. This phase provided a temporary building 
enclosure & temporary roof at the 2nd floor. This Phase is complete. 

o PHASE 2 – Further environmental remediation & demolition of unstable building elements. Prep of site 
for reconstruction. Currently in progress – under the auspices of Insurance coverage. 

o PHASE 3A – Heritage restoration of the south façade & the 1929 wing. This is a combination of 
restoration and reconstruction of those elements lost to the fire. Currently in progress – under the 
auspices of Insurance coverage. 

o PHASE 3B – School reconstruction – this phase is made up of the refurbishment of existing elements of 
the building that were damaged, but not destroyed by the fire, and the complete reconstruction 



 
 

 
 

(Reconstruction Zone) of the central portion of the school lost to the fire. This is considered new 
construction and is the area that will be developed for additional pupil accommodation.   

The diagram below illustrates the proposed reconstruction zone in the centre of the building, flanked by 
restoration areas on the east and west sides.  The area designated for reconstruction was the former 
auditorium area that was completely devastated by the fire.  The heritage restoration zone involves the 
fascia of the building fronting onto Eglinton Avenue West. 

  



 
 

 
 

The following two photos illustrate the infill area that has been designated for reconstruction. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 
 

Estimated Project Cost 

The total cost of the replacement school of 1,300pp is projected to be $45M, the vast majority supported by 
the insurance settlement.  The benchmark funding associated with the additional 385 pupil places required to 
support the consolidation of George Harvey CI is $10.9M. 

Process for the Review of School Sites after the Pupil Accommodation Review 

It was announced by the Ministry that the expectation is for school boards to dispose of the assets and land 
that are closed through a Pupil Accommodation Review if funding is provided to support a school 
consolidation project. 

An ongoing review of TDSB properties is a key component of the Board’s Long-Term Program and 
Accommodation Strategy.  Each year, a number of sites are reviewed by staff to determine if they are ‘core 
holding’, meaning that there may be a TDSB need for the site in the distant future, or if they are surplus to the 
needs of the Board and can be sold. 

Examples of reasons to declare a site as a core holding could be to protect opportunities to accommodate 
long-term enrolment growth, to ensure that all neighbourhoods have walkable access to a local school, and to 
address other needs of the Board like continuing education program, adult education, English as a Second 
Language or TDSB administration functions. 

Staff are obligated to abide by a motion passed by the Board in December 2012 that requires the potential 
disposition of school sites to follow a separate consultation process with the local community.  This process 
has been engaged since 2012 for all property reviews, even small severances to other public agencies or long-
term land leases.   The consultation process to date, which will conclude in June, has not considered the future 
of these properties.  The intention has always been to conduct a subsequent process after a decision has been 
made about the future of the schools and programs. 

The consolidated secondary school of 1,300 pupil places opens up opportunities to review the long-term 
needs for two sites, George Harvey CI and Scarlett Heights.  These two properties will be included in the 
upcoming version of the Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy, and will be identified as priorities 
for review over the next two years, subject to approval of the consolidated school.  The next version of the 
Board’s Long-Term Program and Accommodation Strategy will be presented to Trustees for approval in 
October 2021.   

Part B: Child Care Project Scope, if applicable 

Is the board requesting child care funding to support child care space with the Capital Priorities project 

request? No 
 

 



 
 

 
 

Part C: Site Selection and Acquisition  

Does the school board already own a site for the requested project?    Yes  
 

4.0 PILOT FOR MODULAR CONSTRUCTION BUILD 

Is your board interested in participating in a pilot for Modular Construction Build for this project? No 

5.0 Joint-Use School Project Considerations 

No interest in a joint venture was identified at this location.  Further, the site is highly constrained and the 
project is an immensely complex restoration of a heritage building that already accommodates a City of 
Toronto community center and TDSB administration building.  There would be no further opportunity to 
introduce any other partners or user groups into the proposed rebuild. 

Appendix A: Location Map 
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